HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 1, 2019 - 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Council on Aging Director Interview – Brenda Fitzgerald
Garron
Tell a little something about yourself.
Fitzgerald

Lived in Halifax for 20 years, single mom and raising three daughters, I am invested in the Town, I love the Town – it means a lot to me and I was lucky enough to obtain a job here.  
Garron
Why do you feel you are the person to be the Council on Aging Director?
Fitzgerald
I have done a lot in the three years I have been at the Senior Center.  With the former Director I did a lot to make sure things ran smoothly.  I would initiate different projects.  Everything I’ve done in my career has led me to this job. I’ve worked with seniors for decades – it’s just been the right fit all around.
Andrews
What experience do you have developing budgets and executing them? 
Fitzgerald

I have done payroll and some billing things for Barbara when she wasn’t there.  In the last six weeks I have learned so much.  Not going to say it wasn’t difficult and that I wasn’t anxious but as I conquered each thing it has brought me more confidence.  The budget status report is not easy but I was in charge of it and have done it.  The paying of bills and formula grants have been challenging but I am doing well with it.  
Millias
How would you go about starting in this job as a Director, not just the Acting Director?  What would be the first thing you’d like to do – is there something you’d like to change as to what is going on now?
Fitzgerald
As interim director for six weeks I was very well-aware of how things work; I saw, I listened to people, I work with the seniors and I work with the Town.  I have an open-door policy with the staff – we’ve had a lot of changes this year and there was stress.  So, the first thing I would approached the staff with is ‘how are they going to feel’ when we talk about things.  I don’t over-react or even react; I try to process things to be fair with everybody.  I know that the space is an issue, it is not easy to out-source, but we have managed that.  We need to use the space we have – we have accumulated a lot of things over the years, so the staff and I try to de-clutter. 
Garron
What is the worst incident that you’ve been involved in with your work with seniors?
Fitzgerald

Exploitation of seniors, I have handled many cases like that.
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Andrews
Could you describe your supervisory experience, including what the job title was and the number of employees you supervised?
Fitzgerald
I have always taken leadership – I’ve worked in assisted living facility back in the early nineties.  I ran a catered program; it was what they called it when you were not qualified for a nursing home, but you needed outside help.  I was a head aide nursing assistant at two other jobs where there is one client and several aides who work for that one client, which also role included scheduling.  Then there is what I have been doing at the Council on Aging.  
Millias
What is your experience been in handling delicate situations that occur with non-employees?
Fitzgerald
Volunteers make a huge part of what we do.  I know all of them, from our Board to our kitchen help.  I have seen different situations that become difficult and I’ve dealt with them.  I usually take the person that I see that maybe seem the most upset and I try to talk to them privately, and again find out what’s going on with everybody.  I mean usually if there’s a disagreement over the problem, everyone has a say and everyone has feelings – sort of ‘divide and conquer’ – listening is important, validating their feelings, making sure that they understand that we have a safe place who provide social services, and you just do it in a way that you’re not sort of disciplining – it is just the way that you tell them that’s how we expect how we run things here, that is what we expect, and also just being a leader and showing them that myself.  
Garron
How do you feel about taking advice from other people on the management board or outside activities?
Fitzgerald
I think it needs to be more embraced and respected.  I know that the Board is there for a good reason, they are giving their time.  It doesn’t mean that every idea can always be carried out, but it is important that the people that have given their time for the well-being and the better of the CoA should be respected.
Garron
Have you ever had to fire or reprimand anybody before?
Fitzgerald
No to firing and yes to reprimanding.  
Garron
What were your feeling on that?
Fitzgerald
Getting guidance first, making sure that I was following the rules and laws here in our Town, putting it in writing and following the appropriate steps.  Personally, was it easy?  Of course it wasn’t but just staying calm and professional and trying to understand again how that person was feeling, and just keeping order is probably the most important thing when you are going through something like that.  
Garron
How do you do with pressure?
Fitzgerald
It has been tough, but I have done pretty well.  We lost a full-time staff member, so we have the phones ringing and people coming in.  No matter what the situation is, no matter what the person needs when they come in I am able to adapt immediately and figure it out.  I always say if I can’t help them directly, I will find somebody who can.   I don’t turn anyone away.
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Garron
Is there anything in your life now or in the future that may prevent you from fulfilling all the duties of being the Director of the Council on Aging?  
Fitzgerald
No, I have plenty of time.  
Andrews
Technology and social media is going to continue to grow, and what role are you using it currently for the Council on Aging and how would you improve the use of social media if you became the Director?
Fitzgerald
Social media is something that I have talked about with staff and I really feel that the Director needs to sort of guide staff because we have to be really careful where we post things.  We are a town and municipality and need to always be professional and protect confidentiality.   
Millias
Can you give us an example of a decision you made in your tenure or in the past year that you might have handled differently?
Fitzgerald
I have definitely learned a lot in the last six weeks.  I think probably in reaching out a little more and coming to this Board, embracing that a little more, feeling more comfortable to be able to do that.
Garron
Do you have any experience with or being involved with any accreditation with the Council on Aging? 
Fitzgerald
I have trainings eight to ten times a year to get updated on everything from how we keep files and confidentiality, ethics and different government applications.  I am scheduled to attend a two-day convention. 
Garron
Are you comfortable with the salary for this position?
Fitzgerald
More than comfortable – I am grateful.
Andrews
What changes do you think we will see over there during your first fifty days, then a hundred days if you became the Director?  
Fitzgerald
Growth.  We need to slowly merge and talk about things and work for in programs that are needed.  I would not come in and quickly try to change everything, I would make sure that I am hearing the support from the seniors that are there.
Garron
How would you go about getting volunteers to come on board to Council on Aging?
Fitzgerald
Feeling passionate about the programs says a lot when you’re talking to people.  I have recruited a lot of volunteers through the years and making them feel respected and appreciated because they are giving their time to us.
Garron
How would you make the townspeople and/or outside-town people, be aware of the type of programs that you are presenting?
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Fitzgerald
We have our newsletter, word-of-mouth, the LED sign we use for different events that come up.  
Garron
How would you get people who are not seniors involved in programs for seniors?
Fitzgerald
We have daughters of seniors that have been involved and some of the fund-raisers with ‘Generations’ is helping to close that gap.
Garron
Have you had any experience in speaking in public because as Director you may have to speak at Town Meeting on the issues concerning the COA/Community Center? 

Fitzgerald
No but I am ready to.  
Garron
What do you think of the possibility of regionalizing the Council on Aging?
Fitzgerald
I think it is a big step and some things will need to be put into play such as getting other towns on board and getting their support and forming a committee.  I know change will be difficult for our seniors and the possibility of going to Plympton would be difficult.  This is a  chance to have a Community Center - we have an inter-generational program that comes over from the school, and it is great to see these kids playing board games with the seniors and not on their devices, they’re listening to the wisdom,  respecting our elders and that is  what a community center can do for us.  The possibilities are endless as far as I’m concerned.
Millias
How would you see your role as the Director on the role into the construction of a new center – what do you think you could do or what do you think the Director can add? 
Fitzgerald
Support.  We need we need to forget about all the other ideas as they have been exhausted. As Director I would do what needs to be done. 
Millias
What do you think you could do in overcoming the limitations of the existing facility to attract new seniors or to keep seniors involved and attract volunteers?
Fitzgerald
A big one is to make the building handicap accessible and putting aside the negativity and things that didn’t work in the past and moving forward. 
Seelig
As Director what would you do to encourage the townspeople to say ‘yes’ to a future community center project or a Council on Aging project.  How do you change people’s opinions where they’ve been saying ‘no’ and get them to say ‘yes’?
Fitzgerald
By listening to the Board and presenting all the supporting facts, the statistics and the need at Town Meeting.  Over 25% of population here in Halifax are seniors, which is going to be the biggest percentage of the age group predicted for 2020.  People are living longer; we want them to have a place and provide them with services.
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Seelig
How do you reduce the tension when you have people who are coming in for different programs and using assigned facilities?  For instance there are people who come in for fuel assistance, who are not seniors and you may hear  ‘what are these people doing here, I thought this was this type of place, and I don’t know why these people are here’ – how do make sure everybody that comes in there is welcome?   
Fitzgerald
Confidentiality in a small building is difficult, therefore finding a confidential area.  You need to give everyone the respect they deserve.  Just today two or three different people came in, and it’s tough because you have a men’s group going on that you have to walk through to offer them a cup of coffee or to give them a tour.  I think instinct is important and I know I have that - reading body language and human behavior and adapting to things quickly, because when they walk in you have seconds to try to figure out what their needs are, what can I do for them and how do I do it.  
Seelig
When a staff member makes a mistake do you tell them in public what needs to be done to correct the mistake.  Do you and insures there isn’t a gap between when the mistake’s made and when the employee is notified to make sure that staff members, the volunteers and visiting residents know you are paying attention to what is going on.  Is this your type of management style and if so, why do you think it is the best way of managing employees, if not what is the best management style for dealing with employees for making mistakes – why is it better than the one I described?
Fitzgerald
I would never focus on somebody’s mistake publicly.  There is a difference between confronting and addressing – you might have to wait until the right moment and try to figure out why it happened.  I found when you talk to a staff and talk about the problem you can bring it out in that person so that they realize it for themselves because then they don’t get to feel that they’ve been confronted or get defensive.  Stay respectful but address it.  I have to take charge, but it does not mean I have to make the person feel disrespected but try and make it a learning experience.  
Seelig
How do you make sure that you have time to handle the long-term programs and the work that you need to do that isn’t immediate when you have people coming in every day and they need help at that very moment? How do you balance that off?
Fitzgerald
Time management, organizational skills, staying late if need be and going to a quiet spot to do paperwork.  The Outreach Worker and the staff should be able to handle things, but should there be a situation they can have the Director step in.  I have yet to not finish a case for anyone that has ever come in. 
Andrews
How would you respond if a volunteer or the staff member felt you made a mistake?
Fitzgerald
I have plenty of volunteers that have come in and have been very open and honest, and that’s okay.  Obviously, we talk it through and talk about different ideas and approaches.  I am very approachable. 
Millias
What do you feel that the Council on Aging’s service priority is?
Fitzgerald
The first priority is being a social service agency, a safe place, being confidential, respecting seniors and when they come in for help, we help them.  Activities and all that are very important, but this is first and foremost.  She thanked the Board for this opportunity.  
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Council on Aging Director Interview – Wendy Adams
Garron
Why did you apply for the job and why do you think you should receive the Council on Aging job?

Adams
I had actually worked for the West Bridgewater Council on Aging for the past five and a half years as the Outreach Coordinator and Guidance Counselor.  I have a degree from Stonehill College in Health Care Administration and a Certificate in Gerontology and I feel now is the time to make a step and maybe become a leader.
Garron
Have you any knowledge of goings-on at our Council on Aging at this time?
Adams
I know the programs and read the newsletter.  I know Brenda is the Interim Director right now and I also know that the building is small, so a lot of the activities have to be held elsewhere.  I love to do programs so I’ve done a lot of different programs at the Council on Aging and I think that I could bring a lot of experience to Halifax.  

Millias
Have you familiarized yourself with the building, have you spent any time in there?
Adams
Not a lot of time, but I’ve been there for meetings.
Millias
Do you think you can function at a high level in that facility – is that going to cramp you?

Adams
I don’t think so because I think being able to use the space here – I know they have Tai Chi class that they hold here at the Town Hall, and other buildings that they have in Halifax, and I don’t think that’s an issue at all.  I think the more programs the better.

Andrews
What experience do you have with municipal budgeting and grant writing?

Adams
As of right now I don’t have any with the municipal, I actually work for Kindred healthcare in the business office before taking this position as business office manager, so I have the budget for the business office.  As of right now I don’t have any grant writing but I do have three people – East Bridgewater, Brockton and the Hanson Council on Aging Directors that have all taken me under their wing and told me that they would help in those procedures.  

Garron
What would you do to change or add things at the Council on Aging if you had the opportunity? 
Adams
I love the ability to maybe build on to the building, I know that there was talk at one point about building a new senior center.  I think with 10,000 people every day turning 65 the need is there.  You know, the space that is provided, that’s what I have to work with, but if we could work as a town to try to build a new building or put on an addition, that would be wonderful.  

Millias
What do you think a Director can do to aid in that process, how do you perceiver a role of a Director in trying to get a new facility?
Adams
I think working with the Town Administrator and the Board of Selectmen and also the residents of the Town in trying to make everyone aware of the need for a new building or for an addition because there are so many things that are going on with seniors right now and to be able to do those services I think is the key for the senior population, so having a building that can incorporate you know presentations or large numbers of people for lunch, just to help with socialization with other seniors would be beneficial.
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Garron
How would you go about trying to reach the public?
Adams
Well I would try to go to Town Meetings and express how important it is that, you know, if we can try to vote to get some more money for the seniors would be a wonderful thing.  I know that there is grant money available that we could work on writing grants to get funding.  We do a lot of programs at West Bridgewater Council on Aging through the grants so I think those would be other ways to get it.

Garron
Have you successfully written any grants?

Adams
I haven’t written any grants yet, no.  

Andrews

How comfortable are you with public speaking?  Would you be able to stand up at Town Meeting and explain what your budget has in it and if it was for an addition or a new building, would you be comfortable talking to that?

Adams
Absolutely, I like speaking – I would talk to people about increasing the need for the community.  I think doing fund-raisers could be a great thing, an annual drive, an annual campaign – there are ways to get money and I think that we need to work on doing things like that for seniors.

Garron
What type of programs would you have?

Adams
First of all, I think that any program that can increase education in any form for the seniors, whether it’s how to promote intergenerational programs with the children in the high school or on the elementary level – I’ve done pen pal programs for the past five years, so we have twenty-four seniors who write to twenty-four fourth graders in the local elementary school.  I started pickle ball last year and I have a walking club.  No one wants to admit that they’re a senior and in West Bridgewater it’s at the age of sixty that you’re considered a senior in Town, and so I call people up on their birthdays and say I want to wish you a happy birthday from the Council on Aging and people are saying to me I’m on my way to work, I’m too young for that thing.  But I think really that there’s a lot to offer to younger seniors as well as the older population, so keeping them active, keep them involved.
Garron
Have you ever supervised anyone and if so, have you ever had to release somebody or reprimand anyone?

Adams
I have.  When I was the business office manager at Kindred Nursing Home, I actually had to write up someone and we ended up having to fire her just because she made too many mistakes with the deposits as they were inaccurate, so we ended up having to keep a record and you know write her up several times and then we had to dismiss her.

Garron
How do you correct someone if you find somebody, whether it be a volunteer or someone that’s an employee of the Council on Aging, how would you go about reprimanding them or talking to them? 

Adams
Well first of all, I want to make sure that we’re in a private area so no one else can hear the conversation, I don’t want to embarrass anyone – everyone makes mistakes, but if it was something that was ongoing you’d have to document and you know, counsel them on it every time something happens.  People make mistakes so you try to work with them – I wouldn’t want to just get rid of someone because they made one mistake.

Millias
If you had to describe your management style?
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Adams
I would say I am a team player.  I would want to work together with the other employees at the senior center and listen to everyone’s ideas – I think that’s one thing that I’m really good at, I listen to people and I hear what they have to say and then work together to make decisions.  So – approachable.  

Andrews
How can you use technology to improve the programs in the Outreach at the Senior Center?

Adams
I think a lot of activities could be actually posted on Facebook and on Twitter.  I think the younger population of seniors now have computers, and sometimes are more tech-savvy than me.  Sometimes they’ll come in and show me something that they’re doing on their iPad that I might not have known.  At our senior center we also have the high school students come over and we have them do a ‘tech’ day so they can ask questions about technology.

Millias
Can you explain for us a decision you may have made in the past year or so that upon reflection you might have handled differently and what you may have done to rectify something?
Adams
I’m also a SHINE counselor so I’ll help people with their health insurance and Medicare needs, and unfortunately, I have in the past taken people from a lot of different towns just because I don’t want to say ‘no’ to anyone, so I take them in and once they’re a client of mine, you know, I want to be able to continue helping them from year to year.  That decision has just recently been changed because open enrollment is approaching and I’m the only SHINE counselor right now at West Bridgewater, and I can’t handle the number of people that are coming to me for open enrollment, so I now have to say if I haven’t seen you in the past or you’re not a West Bridgewater resident you have to be referred to the regional SHINE office.
Millias
Are you talking about Medicare now?

Adams
Yes.
Millias
Do you help people as a SHINE representative with MassHealth applications because that can be a challenge all by itself.

Adams
I do MassHealth and CommonHealth, I help people with the SNAP program and fuel assistance.  It can be a challenge, and a lot of times the MassHealth application is for long-term care placement – I don’t do that, I would just do MassHealth if it’s for the community because anyone going into a nursing home it really an elder law attorney to look at it.  
Adams
I would never want to do anything to hold someone from getting MassHealth in a long-term care placement.
Andrews
You said that you would reach out to some of the other local directors for help with budgeting – is that something that you decided – that you would reach out to them to ask them for help because you were going for this position, or how did that come about?

Adams
Actually, as a SHINE counselor, the director in Hanson – Mary, she’s also a SHINE counselor – so I’ve talked to her a great deal, and Nancy Hill in East Bridgewater is also a SHINE counselor, and Janice Fitzgerald in Brockton and I sit on the Board of Directors for Old Colony Elder Services, so I have a lot of interactions with them and so I feel very confident in talking to them about my next step and Janice is actually the one that told me about this position.
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Garron
Have you ever worked with an individual that was reluctant to accept help?
Adams
Usually most of the people that I have met with are looking for help.  They come to me and maybe not realizing what type of help they need.  There are a lot of different programs and resources that are out there that can help people.  I have never really come across anyone that’s reluctant to help unless it’s a situation of hoarding, which I have been involved in a hoarding situation and that particular person doesn’t necessarily want assistance.

Garron

How did you handle it?

Adams

Actually, the Board of Health had condemned the house so I had to help her find placement and I did that through Old Colony Elder Services and the Protective Services.  She now has housing and is back in West Bridgewater not in the same house but different housing.  Hoarding is a totally different situation; you can’t just go in and clean up someone’s belongings without actually giving them the treatment that they need to have.  They need to talk to a therapist they need to talk about why they have this condition and why they’re hoarding these items.  

Millias
Participants in any program can behave badly – you have a lot of volunteers, who from time to time can be unruly or give out misinformation.  How would you handle those situations for non- employees?
Adams
I would make sure that I talked to them, you know, call them aside and if they were given  misinformation, I’d want to share the correct information and tell the volunteer that I appreciate them passing the word around but I’d want to make sure that they are passing the  correct word.  I think it is important to correct them but not in a mean or fresh way.
Garron
What type of management style do you have – do you have an open-door policy, or do you have to make an appointment to see you?
Adams
Open door.  I have appointments all day long with Out Reach and as SHINE counselor, but if someone comes to my office door I put everything aside because I am here to  serve the people that come in, and that happens all the time, and my door is like a deli-line – take a number.  I don’t like to close my door.

Millias
What would you consider to be your absolute first priority as a Director?

Adams
Trying to figure out everyone’s role at the Council on Aging, making sure everyone’s working to their potential, and we’re working to serve the seniors.  In addition to that I think it’s important to also talk to the seniors and the residents of the town and find out through a survey what the needs of the seniors are.  
Andrews
You said you were a board member of the Old Colony Elder Service, what experience do you have on that board would allow you as Director of the Halifax Council on Aging to bring in more programs and other experiences to the seniors in town.

Adams
I’ve been on the Old Colony Elderly Services board, for three years now and it is my second year being the Chair for the Development Committee.  The Development Committee is outside of the Board and we work on programs that the Old Colony Elder Services needs to work on in raising money, so we do a lot of fund-raising ideas.  
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As a board member I also sit on the Board with a lot of the directors from different senior centers and being able to know people at Old Colony Elder Services and what they do and the services that they provide I think is very helpful, in my role as an Outreach but also as a Director.
Garron
What do you consider the most important trait of the senior center director?
Adams
I would say being a good listener – listening to people.  They have a lot to offer and a lot of experience.  Talk to them about their day to day experiences and what they may need.  
Garron
Have you supervised anyone other than yourself on a job?

Adams
When I worked in the business office as a business office manager, I had three people under me, so they were working in the accounts payable/accounts receivable, and just the general office staff.  Also, at the Council on Aging I actually have an Outreach Assistant, so she works with me, we work together, but I actually supervise everything that needs to be done.  

Millias
What would you consider was the most difficult issue you ever had to deal with as a manager?

Adams
The most difficult, and this goes back years, when I was a business office manager at a nursing home, my administrator was buying things, stealing things, putting things under PO’s and purchasing items that were never for a nursing home.  That was a difficult situation for me because she was my direct boss and I had to bring the information to her supervisor.  

Garron
You said earlier that you had some experience in budgeting, but you didn’t have experience in budgeting but you were assistance?
Adams
Yes, I have had budgeting at the nursing home, I ran the office budget, and I have a budget at home that I have to manage as well but not with a municipal account.

Garron
How many State agencies have you dealt with concerning senior citizens?
Adams
Probably, about ten.  Old Colony Elder Services, Department of Transitional Assistance, MassHealth, Medicare, the Senior Medicare Control, Old Colony Planning Council in Brockton, the SHINE program and the Fuel Assistance. 
Andrews
The senior center doesn’t just provide services for seniors in Halifax, there’s other roles with people with disabilities, home heating oil – do you do those type of roles in West Bridgewater? 
Adams
Yes, we do the fuel assistance and SNAP benefits for anyone.  We are helping people who are seniors but also helping people that are non-seniors who need the assistance financially but also there’re non-seniors who are on Medicare, because if you have been disabled for two years they’re allowed to be on Medicare so then the come into see me as the SHINE counselor.

Garron
Do you have any experience working with the National Accreditation Facility?

Adams
I have not.
Garron
Accreditation for the Council on Aging.
Adams
Not with the National, but we are part of the Mass. Council on Aging. 
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Millias
Are aware of the salary range?

Adams
I am.
Millias
Are you comfortable with it?

Adams
Yes.
Garron
Is there anything that might prevent you from fulfilling the duties of Council on Aging Director?
Adams
Not that I know of – I’m very excited about it.
Seelig
Most department heads have tension involved with their work in that, especially something like the Council on Aging where it’s very much driven by residents and others who come in who are looking for assistance or participating in programs.  Many times they need assistance now or they say they need assistance now, at the same time as a department head you’re trying to look at the long-term picture on your department – new programs, new services or continuing ones – the overall budget preparation, you’re dealing with a facility that’s not in the best of shape.   Trying to make all that work with all the volunteers and the Council on Aging monthly meetings.  How do you balance off the short-term with the residents coming in who need services right then and there with the long-term so that you make sure you can handle both areas of your work?  
Adams
I want to make sure that the residents that are coming in are served the way that they need to be served and whether it’s myself or someone else at the Council on Aging that might be able to help as well.  If I can delegate it someone else to help that resident so that I could attend a department head meeting or meet the roles that I need to do.
Seelig
The Council on Aging provides services to non-seniors – how do you deal with the tension where you have families coming in or you have people with disabilities coming in and you have the seniors there and people are ‘wait a minute, I didn’t think that these people were going to be here’ and we’re uncomfortable with all these kids running around, because you know the parents need to bring their kids or something like that, how do you make sure that everybody feels welcome there no matter what service or what program they’re participating in?
Adams
I think my whole management style is approachable so as an over-all director I think I would welcome anyone coming into the facility.  I think timing wise is also important to think about the seniors are there for a program then you might not want to have an appointment set up with a family member, but if they just happen to walk in off the street, if you can find a quiet area for that family so that you are not upsetting the other seniors that are there.  I really think that the seniors love seeing children and I think it is a good interaction.
Seelig
You mentioned you have been in the building before for meetings.  It was built in the around 1840 and the Board has talked about the need for some sort of new facility.  We’ve looked at new buildings, pre-existing buildings, renovating there.  However, we know that whatever we’re going to be doing the current Council on Aging/Pope’s Tavern is cramped, there are a lot of building and system problems, the second floor is inaccessible to the handicapped, and it can be stressful.  I mean just the cramped space creates stress, creates tension – the morale isn’t helped by all that.  What would you do with the current building to try and improve that situation while we try and figure out the solution longer-term for some sort of other Council on Aging facility?
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Adams
If there was a means to it - if we could on the first floor, perhaps move some of the larger objects, move them upstairs so we can actually can make more room so that the seniors feel comfortable, I think that’s important.  I think it is key that all buildings are handicapped accessible, I think that’s a big issue with the ADA. 
Seelig
I think everybody here in the audience and the BOS would agree with that.  The challenge for the second floor is even trying to put in a stair-lift can be difficult because of the width of the stairwell and building – we keep looking at various solutions.   
Garron
Space is why we’re looking to build a new building, because we don’t have adequate space to do the type of things that we need to do within the building, and hopefully whoever comes in as the Director will be able to motivate staff and employees, as well as those other people who are not senior citizens, that it’s a good thing to do, so public speaking is one of the key, at least in my mind, because it’s going to be a lot of convincing that needs to be done.
Adams
May I ask a question – are the four of you on board for that, you know, for a new building?
Seelig
I’ll speak for the Board here, and the Board can correct me, the Board understands that they need to do something.  We’ve looked at building a new building, we’ve looked at taking a pre-existing building and renovating that, we’ve looked at renovating Pope’s Tavern.  In each case the townspeople said ‘no’ to moving for it, and I think the Board is very familiar with all the possibilities, we’re even looking at regionalizing with a couple other communities.  I think the Board is open to all the ideas that are possible and recognizes that the building we have now is inadequate.  The question is now, out of those options, which ones might be the best, how do we get to a point that we can bring something to the Townspeople and then the big hurdle is how do we get enough people to say yes to whatever option we propose.  I don’t think anybody shut the door on anything at this point.
Millias
It is really trying to come up with a project that can be supported by the people and can be afforded by them.  We’re a small community, we do not have a large commercial base – it makes it very difficult and everything falls on the individual taxpayer’s burden.  We’ve had some other projects that have taken place not to mention numerous needs in various departments.  We spent a lot of money on the school in the last few years because it was literally neglected for twenty years.  We have to find a project that’s doable and supported.  
Adams
With a new school coming is the possibility to use the old school.
Millias
There is not a new school coming those were renovations.  
Seelig
The last expansion of the school was about twenty-five years, so over the last three summers we’ve done a new roof, windows-siding-doors, and completed a fire suppression system.  The school itself hasn’t changed we’ve just changed the envelope of it and various systems in the building.  No one is expecting to have them move out any time soon as our hope is that all those systems will be good for another twenty, twenty-five years.
Garron
I have been on the BOS for thirty years, and twenty-two of those years of it trying to get Council on Aging some type of facility, and I’ve always been very supportive of it.  
Millias
I know we all spoke in favor of it at the last meeting, and it was a lot and the numbers kept changing – it was very frustrating, and there just wasn’t the support for it.  
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Garron
Knowing that, are you still interested in the job?

Adams
I am.  Where would you see this in about five years?
Millias
Hopefully a solution.
Seelig
We had a meeting with Council on Aging and other departments back in August and then had another meeting with public safety personnel and the building committee to talk about the options.  I think one of the things we want to look at is the regional and if we are going in that direction, it’s going to be a step by step type of thing.  Once we hire a director we want that person to meet with their counter-parts from Plympton and Carver to see if people want to travel to other towns for various programs, because if we are going to be regional there is going to be traveling a lot, so let’s start off by seeing how much people will be willing to make that step, but at the same time continue looking into building options here in Halifax.
Adams
Would that entail working with the town administrator for Plympton and Carver?
Seelig
No, your counterparts.  For a start the directors could meet and say ‘hey, let’s see what we can do together’ Still three separate councils on aging, but maybe we don’t duplicate services.
Adams
Would you provide transportation or does the CoA provide transportation outside of Halifax?
Seelig
Yes.  We do it for medical appointments, they go on shopping trips, there’s the walking club where they go to various location for walks.  One of the limitations is that we only have two vans, and there are priorities.  Maybe if we went regional we could work with federal agencies to get another van and more drivers.  Everything will cost money but it may be a way of providing a higher level and more services than we are right now.

Garron
Can you give me an idea of what your experience has been with non-senior individuals that come through the door?
Adams
I’ve actually worked with many non-seniors – one as a SHINE counselor, so people who are stable and have Medicare they come to me for assistance with their Medicare plans, but also a couple of people who had foreclosures on their house, and trying to help them.  I’ve had people that have come to me with financial needs, and we have emergency funding at West Bridgewater, so I also sit on that Board.  I have the resources to help people, guide them into the services that might help them.  With younger, non-seniors, they can go to the Department of Transitional Assistance and can receive SNAP benefits and cash advances; so I have had non-senior experience as well.
Andrews
What programs do you use to track your appointments?
Adams
I use Google calendar for my appointments, so everyone in the office can actually see the appointments that I have.  and my assistant does all the booking of my appointments on the Google calendar but to log and track we use ‘COATS (council on aging tracking system).

Garron
Do you have any questions for the Board?
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Adams
I wanted to know about the five-year and the expectations of the Director, I think we covered that, and I know when I met with the initial interview committee, Jean from the Library was working with the Director of the Council on Aging and they were creating a memory café for people with dementia.  I am on board with that and want to know how does Halifax feel about becoming a dementia friendly community?  A dementia friendly community would be everyone in the whole town - restaurants and police & fire departments working with people with dementia.  This is and it’s increasing every day and I think it’s the way of the future.  Alzheimer’s Association works closely with restaurants have special menus for people with dementia.  They have little cards that you hand to someone at the grocery store or the hostess at a restaurant, and it says that the person has dementia so they can understand that it might be difficult for them or they might need to just get up and leave – I think it’s important that people are aware of the dementia.  

Millias
I can’t possibly see a down-side to doing that.  It sounds like a great idea.  
Adams
I know that the Council on Aging, the Police and the Fire work closely together but everyone needs to know how to work with people with dementia.  I think it is important to make Halifax a dementia family.
Council on Aging Director Interview – Christine Quinn
Garron
Why do you think that you should be the person we should pick to be the Council on Aging Director position in Halifax?
Quinn

I think I’m one of the best Council on Aging directors in the whole State.  I’m very dedicated to working with seniors and the mission of the council on aging which is many full.  Working with elders and seniors - we’re talking people from sixty to over a hundred – almost three generations – that’s been my life’s work, I’ve studied it, lived and breathed elder services my whole career.  I worked for the Stoughton Council on Aging for seven years and during the recession two The Council on Aging merged with the Youth Commission and the Youth Commission director was supervising social workers.  I was a licensed mental health counselor not a social worker, so I was unable to continue the supervision, so I was laid off.  I then started a geriatric care management business, I  had been doing that informally, geriatric care management is – some people call it ‘rent-a-daughter’ it is helping families as their loved ones aged, and I did that informally for a number of years and then when I was laid off I started a small local business doing that and also purchased a home care agency.  From there I was hired to work with the Town of Norfolk, and I worked for Norfolk for two years, and my elderly mother was sick and I had to move closer to home so I took a job fairly close to my mother’s assisted living facility and helped her until she became stable and worked at the continued care retirement community in the nursing home for about six months, and wasn’t happy with what I was doing – I have a degree in art therapy and was hoping to do more with individual dementia patients, and found myself work with groups and it wasn’t what I was hoping it would be.  I left that job to take another job and then I got mono and I was sick for three months.  So, I’m just starting to look for a job again.  Most of my time has been working with seniors, and I can go back further than that, I started off working in nursing homes.  When I first got out of graduate school and when I saw what I saw in nursing homes, I thought we need a revolution and I want to be part of this revolution and I have been for twenty years.  I’ve lobbied at the State House and very proud to say part of helping to make Medicaid dollars more available for services outside of the nursing homes in community services than in nursing homes, and in the last twenty years the proportion has flipped from a third in the communities – two-thirds in the nursing homes, and it has completely flipped, and now there are many, many more programs in the community to keep their people aging in place.
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Garron
Have you ever had to supervise individuals, and how many, and what was your management style?

Quinn
I have supervised up to twenty full and part-time employees, and most of the part-time employees were bus drivers.  I had a person who was in charge of the transportation program – and I would meet with her, the Outreach Director and Assistant Program Director weekly, or daily, and we would meet with the bus drivers on a monthly basis.  I would say my style is I’m not an authoritarian personality, I believe in getting people to buy into what I believe so that we’re all on the same page – we’re here for the seniors, we’re here to do the very best we can for the elders in the community, be they the young elders who are coming for yoga classes or the home-bound elders who only see one person a day when someone from meals-on-wheels delivers a meal to them.
Garron
When you said ‘bus’ did you mean transportation vans for the senior citizens?

Quinn
Right.  We did a hundred miles a day for members in Stoughton, so that was a very big transportation program.
Andrews
Are you familiar with municipal budgeting and how that works, and how about grants – how familiar are you and successful are you with writing grants?

Quinn
I always do the automatic formula grant from the Executive Office of Elder Affairs and have done some small grants.  I did a grant with Old Colony Planning Council, I’ve done the Cultural Council Grants, and if I see other grants come along through the Mass. Council on Aging I’ve applied for some of those grants.
Garron
How successful have you been with the grants?

Quinn
I got every grant that I applied for – there were small grants which are pilot projects that were offered and I applied and I was lucky enough to get them.  

Seelig
What are the challenges that you’ve encountered in working on budgets, and how do you submit a budget and follow up on the monies allocated?

Quinn
When I was in Norfolk it was not a problem because that was a set budget and there was really no negotiation.  When I was in Stoughton, I had a very active Board of Directors and every year we would go before the Town Meeting and advocate for a greater piece of the pie.  We were successful in some degree. 
Andrews
Was that with the support of the finance committee or did toy go to Town Meeting and overturned their recommendation?

Quinn
It was through my Board of Directors.  
Millias

What would be your first priority as the new director?

Quinn
I really would like to get to the know the seniors and the core group who are active at the center. I also would like to do a lot of outreach work.  I worked with the visiting nurses for a number of years and have a soft spot for home bound elders so developing volunteer programs and more outreach for them is a priority for me.  
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Millias 

Have you had the opportunity to familiarize yourself with the existing facility and do you think you work at a high level in that atmosphere? 
Quinn
I only saw it from the outside and I think I can work with anything.  Council on Aging Directors tend to be very creative and can find ways to get what needs to be done.  
Garron

Have you spoken before Town Meeting?

Quinn
I have.

Garron

how successful where you in getting the piece of the pie?

Adams 

In a seven in a half year period we were able to create a position, so I thought that was a pretty good success given the fact the Council on Aging is not the Fire, Police, DPW or the school.  It takes some convincing.  People think social services are wealthy and they have volunteers but there is a lot of important work to be done.  Being in Stoughton was very interesting as I did a lot of work with the fire, police and the courts.  Every town is different, and I saw that working in Norfolk and Stoughton they couldn’t be any different.   
Millias

Have you ever had the opportunity to work in a construction program for a new facility?
Quinn
I have not but I know it is important and you have to keep going after it year after year. I understand that the town has been pretty creative having different programs in different facilities around the town.   

Andrews
What is your use of social media and technology to improve outreach for the community?

Quinn 

I am familiar with Facebook.  I developed a Facebook page when I was in Norfolk.  I write a newsletter each month.  In the early 2000 I had a weekly cable TV program where I would have important come in and talk about issues on elders.  

Garron

What type of budget did you have for Norfolk and Stoughton?

Quinn
In Stoughton I had $500,000 plus the formula grant and we 5,600 seniors in the town.  Norfolk my budget was $150,000 to $200,000 but most of the bills like gasoline and electricity were paid for in bulk by the town.  It was just salaries and programs that were paid out of that town’s budget. 

Garron 
Did you every have to reprimand or release somebody from a position? 

Quinn
I didn’t have to release somebody from a position but when I worked at one of the senior centers the previous director had been there for thirty years and there were two staff members working and no one signed in or signed out.  One of the workers I saw all the time but one of the drivers I did not see all the time.  I wanted people to sign in to keep a record when people are working and he became very upset and went to the Union and grieved it.  I was not going to sign something that was not legal.  If I don’t see that you are working, I can’t sign that.  It is taxpayers’ dollars and dishonest and was not going to do it.  I did not let him go but we were on light terms after that.  It angered some of the seniors because he was there for a very long time and they loved him and they were not bother that he did not work twenty hours a week.  He was in the Union and got benefits but I had to do the right thing.   
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Millias

How would you deal with a situation with non-employees? 

Quinn

I would pull the person aside and talk with them individually to see if we can work something out and usually that has been successful. 
Garron

how would you deal with a situation where you had a person who had dementia or Alzheimer’s and their children come to you and said we need help?  
Quinn

I would say this is one of my greatest strengths.  As a geriatric care manager, I work with adult children of elders.  I am an adult child of an elder, I have and adult 91-year-old mother and am overseeing her care.  She is in an assisted living and doing very well.  It is one of the most enjoyable parts of the job.  I have always had a great relationship with adult children of elders and I have made that known in newsletters and the reputation of the town.  I think it is an important role that a Council on Aging director plays. 
Seelig

I understand you have not been in the building.  It was built in 1840 and is cramped and was to build a COA facility.  There are privacy issue and the layout of the second floor is not handicapped accessible.  All these factors place a lot of stress and tension for the staff, volunteers and residents coming in.  What might you look at trying to do to change the physical nature of the building to reduce the level of stress and improve moral? 
Quinn

I can’t change the building.  Is the top floor used for offices and the lower part used for activities and programs?

Seelig

The first floor is a mix of both.  There is limited use of the second floor.  They did have and art class up there but because some of the participants could not get there, they are looking at other locations. 

Quinn

I would expand the programs as much as possible but using the school and different agencies in the town.  I would use the upstairs for confidential meetings with adult children.  I don’t know what the existing staff is but if the person likes to walk to go for a walk to talk and get away kind of get a break and give everyone a little more space. 
Seelig

A lot of COAs provide services to people who are not seniors/elderly.  They may be families who need fuel assistance or have disabilities and need the van or other services.  There can be tension among these groups of people as to them feeling that this is their space and other are coming in and invading it.  How would you reduce that tension and make everyone feel welcome and people don’t confront each other because of their difference?  
Quinn
You have to be a role model. any service that requires confidentiality will be done in private. 

Seelig

How do you balance the time spent between making sure long term goals and objectives are met but at the same time for the resident who are not worried about those things because they need help now, how do you get both things done?
Quinn

With long term goals you have to keep the conversation going.  It is important to talk with the BOS, and at town meeting and to the Board of Directors.  Short term goals are something you are working on a daily basis whereas long term goals are discussed with town inaudible and not with the participants of the COA.  Sometimes friends of the COA are interested and some are not.  If we are talking about building a senior center in fifteen years, they might not be around to see this.
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Millias
Can you think of a decision you have made that you upon reflection might have handled different and some rational behind it?
Quinn
In one of my jobs I was asked to make some drastic changes and there was good rational behind that. it had to do with changing the demographics of the population.  I went gun hoe in doing that by bring in a lot of new programs while at the same time I am remaining respectful of the people who have been coming to the senior center for a long time who are use to doing things a certain way.  You have to be careful and I felt that I was, but I had a program that was not being used for anything else and that was a delicate matter and I think I would have gone a little bit slower.  I can be ambitious and there are a lot of things I would like to see done such as keeping people warm with fuel assistance and food stamps but there is a lot of fun to be had as we get older.  I would be a little more cautious and listen more.  
Garron
How do you deal with pressure?

Quinn

When under pressure I like walking and being in nature.  
Garron

What do you do outside of work?  

Quinn

I’m a hiker, biker, trying to be a photographer and do watercolors.  I read a lot and do research. 
Millias

What frustrates you? 

Quinn

What frustrates me is I like to see more done and it doesn’t happen fast enough and I think that is just part of my personality.  
Millias

What is your management style? 

Quinn

We are all on going in the same direction and really educating or helping people understand our mission is to make the later years in life the best they possibly can be.  To be physically healthy, intellectually stimulated, being happy and having fun.  
Andrews

What do you think your first fifty days would look like at the Council on Aging?

Quinn

Most important is to get to know the community, the active participants, people who need help and elders who are living their homes.  Talking to the fire and police department, selectmen, town administrator, other people in the town and the VNAs in the area.  Then organizing volunteers to share their talents and time with those who need help.  There are many elders dying of despair and the suicide rate for elders has gone through the roof.  As a professional I have a lot of ideas that are a priority for me so those would be the core to what I would be doing.  I also will be responding to the town. 
Garron

Any questions for the Board?

Quinn

How involved are you with the Council on Aging?
Garron

Everyday.  I am one of those senior citizens that go to the Council on Aging a least tow or three times a week if not more.  
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Quinn

Great.  I think the more active people are in the council on Aging, it is a community and it takes a village.  If we want everyone to take care of each other we need to participate.  Intergeneration programs are important as it is a way to bring young people into the field.  most young people think working with old people is very exciting but when we have intergeneration program, we show them that is not true.  Older people have a lot to offer and older people can learn that younger people have a lot to offer and there many ways to bring these two groups together.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:54 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
